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My contribution to this symposium is to examine the possibilities for 
the use of deconstruction in research. Many of you would be aware that 
deconstruction has attained some widespread interest, and is even 
argued by some to be one of the most important avant-garde intellectual 
movements both inside and outside France (see, for example, Sarup 
1994). It is essentially post-structuralist and post-phenomenological 
and the leading figure in contemporary deconstruction is Jacques 
Derrida. In my paper today I will draw on the work of both Derrida and 
Michel Foucault in an attempt to explain how a poststructuralist/ 
deconstruction framework can be used in research. I will draw 
specifically from the experience of my own research to try to ‘ground’ 
some of this discussion. Firstly then, a brief overview of what this 
research involved.



Essentially, the study investigated the notion of ‘flexibility’ in the 
workplace and examined the implications of the findings for workers 
with family responsibilities. I enlisted the co-operation of twenty 
managers, from a cross-section of industries, on the North Coast of 
NSW. Extensive case study data was collected which provided a portrayal 
of each manager. Part of the analysis of data involved the 
deconstruction of interview text as a way of showing that established 
meanings, values and power relations regarding flexibility, need not be 
taken for granted. It is possible to demonstrate where such power 
relations come from, whose interests they support, how they maintain 
control, and where there is a possibility for pressure to be applied 
for change. Deconstruction was chosen as an analytic tool appropriate 
to such inquiry, and its meaning and use in my own research, as well as 

in education and training settings, will be elaborated upon.

Today we hear a lot about this concept called ‘flexibility’, yet its 
meaning is not always clear. The term has been used so diversely that 
it is often difficult to identify where it is new. For example, the 
term has been touted as the panacea that will provide solutions to 
Australia’s economic ills. At the same time, but quite obviously from a 
different perspective, flexibility also refers to the possibility of 
establishing a new framework which facilitates more flexible work 
arrangements and enables work and social responsibilities to be more 
readily combined (Nightingale 1992). The debate has become so pervasive 
that the rhetoric of ‘flexibility’ dominates most of the public and 
private reports on the economy. Needless to say, there are multiple 
competing discourses involved in the current debate. Indeed, this study 
was largely motivated by a growing awareness on my part that 
theoretical constructions of ‘flexibility’ which are being applied in 
workplaces (and finding their expression in policy documents), do not 
necessarily coincide with the interests of workers who have family 
responsibilities. Thus there are different ideologies driving the 
interpretation and implementation of ‘flexibility’ in many 
organisations. (It would be an interesting exercise for each of us to 
reflect on some of the terms used in education and training which have 
become so diverse, entrenched or taken-for-granted that their meanings 
remain hidden from view).

The study found that the meaning of ‘flexibility’, as it is practised 
in these workplaces, cannot be understood apart from its seemingly 
opposite term ‘rigidity’. What managers perceive as a ‘flexibility’ 
manifests itself at the same time as a ‘rigidity’. One is continually 
becoming the other. The themes which emerged in the study suggest that 
there are a number of quite rigid structures and dynamics at work in 
these organisations which manifest themselves under the name of 
‘flexibility’.  For example, gendered roles and the shifting boundaries 
of public and private were revealed through a deconstructive reading. 
This deconstruction revealed important hidden assumptions about gender 



which underlie ostensibly benign ‘flexible’ employment practices 
discussed by managers who participated in this study.

I thought it would be an interesting exercise to briefly show you some 
examples of the interview text and my own deconstructive reading. 
Before doing so however, it is important to locate deconstruction in 
postmodern inquiry.

Locating Deconstruction in Postmodern Inquiry

Deconstruction is a form of poststructuralism, associated primarily 
with Jacques Derrida’s theory of ‘differance’ and Michel Foucault’s 
theory of ‘discourse and power’. Deconstruction was developed as an 
analytic strategy that exposes the multiple ways in which a text can be 
interpreted. This is why it was adopted in my research. What I am 
putting forward today is that deconstruction is a valuable tool for use 
in research because it attempts to reveal ideological assumptions in a 
way that is particularly sensitive to the suppressed interests of 
members of disempowered, marginalised groups. It can be argued  that 
this would find relevance in the current context of education and 
training.  Michelle, in her paper, has already drawn our attention to 
her current research into the ways in which women are marginalised in 
education and training. Dominant ideologies suppress conflict and deny 
the existence of points of view that could be disruptive of existing 
power relationships. These create myths of harmony, unity and caring 

that conceal the opposite.  As Martin says:

Deconstruction peels away the layers of ideological obscuration, 
exposing the conflict that has been suppressed; the devalued other is 
made visible (Martin 1990:340).

Hence, to return to my own study, the ‘rigidity’ affecting workers with 
family responsibilities is made visible through the deconstructive 
process. Similarly, the effects of power inherent in discourses within 
education and training can also be made visible using this 
deconstructive process.

It could be argued that there is a kind of totalitarianism in the way 
that current educational reform has been ‘universalised’ i.e., one 
national curriculum with one national purpose for the education and 
training enterprises, which is work for a productive economy (Sungaila 
1994). Postmodernists and poststructualists suggest that a creative 
tension is required which would encourage each of us involved in 
education and training, to examine our own discourses - such as those 
we present at this conference - in a bid to uncover the things that 
each presenter has 'agreed' should not be said. Deconstruction is one 



way of interrogating such taken-for-grantedness and creating spaces for 
other constructions to be put forward, which indeed, are also subject 
to deconstructive processes.

The discussion of deconstructive work overviewed in this paper lays the 
groundwork for the generative movement which Patti Lather describes as 
being:

where we can think and act with one another into the future in ways 
that both mark and loosen limits (1991:101) .

As educators, it could be argued that we need to be part of a process 
which marks, challenges and loosens taken-for-granted meanings, values 
and power relations that limit possibilities for change in education 
and training.

Within the context of my own research, the investigation of discourse 
was significant. A key issue in regard to discourse involves the 
researcher in accounting for what Foucault refers to as the ‘positions 
and viewpoints’ from which people speak and the ‘institutions which 
prompt people to speak...and which store and distribute the things that 
are said’ (Foucault cited in Macdonnell 1986:2). Identifying the 
positions and viewpoints of the managers was critical in my research. 
Similarly, taking into account the positions and viewpoints of the 
various stakeholders in education and training settings, including the 
writers of policy, is vital when researching within this framework.

All discursive fields consist of competing ways of giving meaning to 
the world and of organising social institutions and processes. 
Discourses have a power (Parker 1992). Within any discursive field, 
including that of education and training, we know that competing 
discourses will not carry equal weight or power. Some contribute to the 
maintainance of the status quo. Others will challenge  existing 
practices from within, or will contest the very basis of current 
organisation and the selective interests which it represents. Such 
discourses are likely to be marginal to existing (entrenched) practice, 
and hence dismissed by the hegemonic system of meanings and practices 
as irrelevant or bad (Weedon 1987). 
  
Through the concept of discourse, poststructuralism is able to explain 
the working of power on behalf of specific interests. Discourses 

represent political interests, and in consequence, are constantly vying 
for status and power. This is what Anna Yeatman (1990:155) refers to as 
‘language politics’ in which contests for meaning (in my own case, in 
regard to ‘flexibility’) have become a form of contemporary political 
struggle. In this context, Lyotard (1984:53) defines discourse as the 
‘search for instabilities’. My study sought to investigate the 
instabilities inherent in ‘flexibility’. The challenge for educators is 



to seek and investigate the instabilities inherent in education and 
training. Underpinning such understanding of discourse is the concept 
of differance, a form of self-reference in which terms contain their 
own opposites, and thus refuse any singular grasp of their meaning. 
‘Flexibility’ then, is not singularly understood, other than in 
relation to its opposite, ‘rigidity’. Power precedes the answers to a 
problem through its subtle and covert prior structuring of the problem 
(Cooper and Burrell 1988). Discourse then, is the power to create 
reality by naming and giving it meaning.  

Foucault’s (1980) concept of ‘regimes of truth’ also makes an important 
contribution in this area. In itself, the term conjures up visions of 
‘truth’ used in ways which control and regulate. This power to create 
‘truth’ is always a distributive politics. It selectively constitutes 
what is to be counted as real and true, and, in so doing, discourse 
determines what Yeatman (1990) describes as a politics of inclusion and 
exclusion. The twenty interviews in my study, highlighted how ‘truth’ 
regarding ‘flexibility’ inherently includes and excludes. It bears 
considering how different ‘truths’ then, in regard to education and 
training, also include and exclude. As Jenny Gore (1992) points out, it 
is not just in the ‘dominant’ or ‘dominating’ discourses of any society 
that it makes sense to talk of regimes of truth. For if truth and power 
are ‘linked in circular relation’ (Foucault 1980:133), and if truth 
exists in relation to power and power operates in connection with the 
truth, then all discourses can be seen to function like regimes of 
truth. The various discourses inherent in education and training reveal 
how this concept of truth and power serve different interests.

Foucault’s analysis of power-knowledge raises doubts about the 
possibility, or desirability, of ever giving a final answer to 
questions such as ‘which flexibility’ discourses and practices are 
liberating’ or ‘which education and training discourses are liberating?’ 
A feminist discourse, for example, authorises women as speaking 
subjects at the same time as it delegitimises men as speaking subjects. 
The distributive politics of discourse explains why Foucault (cited by 
Yeatman 1990:155) proposes that:

discourse is not simply that which translates struggles or systems of 
determination, but is the thing for which and by which there is 
struggle, discourse is the power which is to be seized.’

Perhaps the investigation of discourse within education and training 
should not so much be concerned with identifying the dominant 
discourse, but with locating  discourse as a function of power.

The feminist poststructuralist criticism (a la Weedon 1987) engaged in 
my own research shows how power is exercised through discourse, how 
oppression works, and where and how resistance might be possible. 
Poststructuralism, most particularly in its deconstructive forms, 
stresses a non-fixity and constant deferral of meaning.  



Deconstruction is a means of revealing the contradictions inherent 
within text, a means of exposing their ‘logocentrism’, their reliance 
on the metaphysics of presence, and of revealing their inescapable 
qualities of differance (Derrida 1982). Derrida has provided a method 

of ‘close-reading’ a ‘text’ very similar to psychoanalytic approaches 
to neurotic symptoms (Sarup 1994). Deconstructive ‘close-reading’, 
having ‘interrogated’ the text, breaks through its defences and shows 
that a set of binary oppositions can be found ‘inscribed’ within it. 
For example in each of the pairs, private/public, masculine/feminine, 
same/other, rational/irrational, true/false, core/marginal etc. the 
first term is privileged. Deconstruction shows that the ‘privileged’ 
term depends for its identity on its excluding the other. The task then 
is to ‘deprivilege master names’ (Weinstein and Weinstein 1993) and 
demonstrate that primacy really belongs to the subordinate term 
instead.  ‘Flexibility’ was the master name which was deprivileged in 
my study. Deconstruction is not a hunt for contradictions as much as a 
freeing of the text to reveal its complexity.  

Analytic Strategies Used In Deconstruction

Though much has been referred to in recent years regarding 
deconstruction in postmodern research, there is a noticeable scarcity 
of deconstruction strategies. Those proposed by Martin (1990:355) 
provided a useful framework from which to begin the process of 
deconstruction for this study:

•Dismantling a dichotomy, exposing it as a false distinction (i.e. the 
flexibility/rigidity distinction).

•Examining silences - what is not said (i.e. noting who, or what, is 
excluded by the use of pronouns such as ‘we’).

•Attending to disruptions and contradiction, places where the text 
fails to make sense (i.e. ‘I don’t think men so much as perceived to be 
holding women back’).

•Focusing on the element that is most alien to a text or a context as a 
means of deciphering implicit taboos - the limits to what is 
conceivable or permissable (i.e. a senior (female) employee with family 
responsibilities).

•Interpreting metaphors as a rich source of multiple meanings (i.e. 
‘they don’t really feel they’re part of the family’).

•Analysing ‘double-entendres’ that may point to an unconscious subtext, 
often sexual in content (i.e. a female voice on the telephone with a 
sales proposition).



•Separating group-specific and more general sources of bias by 
‘reconstructing’ the text with iterative substitution phrases (i.e. 
using the example of a senior male employee with family 
responsibilities to isolate gender specific difficulties).

•Exploring, with careful ‘reconstructions’ the unexpected ramifications 
and inherent limitations of minor policy changes (i.e. a man asking for 
time off to attend to a family emergency).

•Using the limitations exposed by ‘reconstruction’ to explain the 
persistence of the status quo and the need for more ambitious change 
programs (i.e. highlighting why small-scale organisational reforms will 
not alleviate gender inequalities at work).

There are alternative practices which are also integrated in this 
research which make available the evidence on which one’s 
interpretations are based and attempt to move beyond the 
‘subject-become-object’ status of the participant in relation to the 

researcher. These practices are identified by Opie (1992) as: 

•The recognition of the limitations of the researcher’s research and 
knowledge. 

•The analytic reading of the participants’ interview text, which 
demands reflexivity from the researcher.

•Some principles in relation to the incorporation of quotations from 
the participants’ texts (what Opie calls ‘writing in voices’), 
including the criteria for the selection of quotations and whether the 
researcher should be solely responsible for interpretation.

•Issues of empowerment.

It may be timely at this point to briefly examine some examples of  
text which were deconstructed in my study. (O/H’s)

Deconstruction as Contested Terrain

The critics of deconstruction noted by Linstead (1993), highlight the 
possibility that this practice may give rise to endless interpretive 
games and result in a kind of: 

easy-going pluralist tolerance which leaves no room for significant 
disagreement on issues of principle or practice (Norris 1990 in 
Linstead 1993:109)

Derrida (1976:158) argues, however, that deconstruction 



is not easy and requires all the instruments of classical criticism. 
Without this recognition and this respect, critical production would 
risk developing in any direction at all and authorise itself to say 
almost anything.

The application of Derrida’s thought to the education and training 
context, is the recognition that language always embodies a 
relationship of power between terms presented as binary opposites, one 
being used (‘flexibility’) rather than another possible term 
(‘rigidity’) in the text. Thus, terms in language are used positively, 
effectively banishing those other terms from which they are 
differentiated. Although positively valued terms require an 
understanding of those negatively valued terms in order to be 
meaningful (as ‘flexibility’ needs ‘rigidity’), they imply the absence 
of them. As Linstead (1993) identifies, accounts become persuasive by 
virtue of not presenting alternative formulations, and so the act of 
representation of flexibility also becomes an act of repression of the 
alternative which is rigidity. What Derrida demonstrates is that 
language inevitably suppresses and privileges. It is not sufficient 
however, to acknowledge that this takes place, but to examine what or 
who becomes privileged.

The tensions for the researcher in adopting deconstruction as a tool in 
this research require brief reflection. In asking of every 
representation ‘Is this fact?’ without coming to any final conclusions 
(since there is no absolute legitimating ‘truth’), there is a constant 
need to avoid relativistic paralysis. In using deconstruction, the 
researcher approaches social and organisational life through the 
interview text, entering into its terms and using them to disrupt any 
conventionalised consciousness of their significance. The researcher  
draws on a particular poststructuralist theory (which in my own case 
was feminist poststructuralism) as a device to resuscitate the 

subordinate term of ‘rigidity’, to elevate it, and thus to amplify the 
silenced voices. This is a way of problematising the dominant 
understanding of ‘flexibility’ and, rather than creating a new 
hierarchy, reconstructs a duality of awareness within conventional 
consciousness. Herein lies the tension. Because deconstruction requires 
subjectivity and reflexivity, it inevitably reveals what Martin 
(1990:341) refers to as the ‘I/eye/ideology’ of the deconstructor as 
well as the deconstructed. The feminist assumptions which underpin the 
deconstructive work of this study are, in this way, vulnerable and can 
themselves be deconstructed.  

Such insights place in question the authority of the deconstructed 
account and the charge of the possibility of an infinitude of 
interpretations and accounts. Linstead (1993:113) raises a number of 
questions in this regard which the researcher needed time to consider 



and ultimately ‘position’ herself through her responses:

•With no claim to factual superiority, how can the researcher’s account 
contest the accuracy of other accounts?

•How can it avoid the charge of nihilism if it recognises no absolute 
authority and all facts, values, and assumptions are undecidable?

•How can it enable choice between accounts if all are substitutable and 
none have priority?

•How can it deal with non-epistemological issues - ideology, politics, 
ethics, morality - if its relativisation of the new leaves it no means 
to challenge the hegemony of the old?

The ultimate struggle which such challenges posed for me as a 
researcher was to locate how my own deconstructed account could 
contribute in some way to praxis. I considered the views of Weedon 
(1987) and Spivak (1987) who highlight the contradictory reasons why 
many feminists are uncomfortable with the use of deconstruction. It 
seemed from these accounts that deconstruction was disregarded, either 
because it is, or because it is not, a powerful means of advancing 
political agendas. Part of the reason for failing to find 
deconstruction politically useful, is that in traditional literary 
criticism, the selected texts are rather esoteric and removed from 
‘everyday’ concerns. Deconstruction in this sense is perceived as 
intellectually elitist and politically unimportant (see discussions in 
Benhabib 1991, Martin 1990, Doyle 1992, Fisk 1993). The focus of my own 
study was different, as I suspect would also be the case of a number of 
researchers present here. Such charges of intellectual elitism and 
political powerlessness are negotiated because the researcher is 
focussing on interview texts which are ‘grounded’ and practical. For 
example, from my own research it could be argued that the notion of 
flexibility and its relationship to workers with family 
responsibilities is an everyday concern which affects the lives of 
millions of Australian workers. 

The researcher thus takes the position that the use of deconstruction 
in this study is politically powerful because it can be used to 
undermine verbal tactics of legitimisation used by the participants in 
this study. As Opie states:

Deconstructive textual practice can importantly assist in political 
empowerment, through the incorporation in published research of 
participants’ multiple and very different voices, so that the way that 
ideology can smooth over differences is disrupted and questioned; and 
through the encouragement, as a result of participation in the 

research, of individual and collective challenging of the system 



(1992:64).

However, the researcher acknowledges the risk that if deconstruction is 
being used as an aid to a political ideology, it can also be used with 
equal effectiveness against that ideology (Martin 1990, Linstead 1993, 
Buker 1990). Given the intensity and perseverance of gender inequality, 
admitting the deconstructive potential of feminism is a risk this 
researcher was prepared to take.  

It was important to ensure a close and relevant reading of the 
interview text in its own terms as a way of avoiding unlimited semiosis 
and unbounded interpretative pluralism, or subjecting the text to 
semantic tyranny in order to ‘fix’ it (Linstead 1993). The researcher 
was thus challenged to develop a self-reflexive capacity for 
self-negation and openness in the face of the other. This is an 
important element of praxis-oriented research evident in the 
deconstructive phase of this inquiry.

Conclusion

What I have attempted to do in this paper today is to use the example 
of my own research in an attempt to explain, and to open up 
possibilities, for the use of deconstruction in education and training. 
I would like to conclude with a few reflections on what it was like, as 
a researcher,  being engaged in  deconstructive critique.

As researchers, you would be well aware that many intellectual 
endeavours have a personal side, even if this is not often articulated. 
In the case of the research described for you today, I acknowledged 
quite explicitly, my own positionality as a white, Anglo-Celtic, 
middle-class research student with family responsibilities. This was 
important because in the process of trying to deconstruct the text of 
the interviews, I was constantly mindful that my own positionality had 
lead me to develop a specific brand of feminism (and consequently a 
specific deconstructive reading) that made sense in terms of that 
position, but not another. In other words, my construction of justice 
is enmeshed with my own ‘story’ and as such is only one of the versions 
of justice which contest the policies and practices which bear on 
justice.  The process of deconstruction opened up to me just how fluid 
my own positionality is, as I recognised that my own subjectivity was 
at times located across distinct and sometimes contradictory 
discourses. As Fox-Genovese (1993:253) notes:

The greatest failure of postmodern theorists and critics is to assume 
that we are immune to the patterns and relations that we detect in 
others.

In my research I acknowledged that I am not immune to these patterns 
and relations, but instead tried to work within the contradictions and 



conflicts that these at times present. Indeed the insights provided by 
Foucault (cited in Gore, 1992:287), provided me with some necessary 
inspiration:

...I would say that the analysis, elaboration, and bringing into 
question of power relations...is a permanent political task inherent in 
all social existence.

One of the important insights then, that I gained about myself as a 
researcher trying to engage in deconstructive criticism, is the veiled 
and subtle ways in which ‘modernist’ thinking manages to influence 

attempts to research in the ‘postmodern’. It seemed at times that I was 
on an intellectual see-saw, struggling on the one hand to try not to be 
‘essentialist’ in the process of deconstruction, while at the same time 
trying to avoid relativistic paralysis. 

In attempting to work within postmodern political discourse I felt 
somewhat threatened by what could be interpreted as a new dogmatism: 
that is, I dare not speak for fear of ‘essentialising’, ‘excluding’, 
‘marginalising’ or ‘oppressing’. This is particularly relevant in 
deconstructing text as I tried to remain mindful that the managers in 
my study may be misrepresented or underrepresented. That is why it 
seemed particularly important that I make transparent my own position,  
even if in postmodern methodology, it is ‘politically incorrect’ to do 
so. As a researcher, I found it very difficult to pursue a postmodern 
view from everywhere. It seemed that a methodological pursuit of 
postmodern political correctness would only lead to an extreme 
relativism which would render the research self-destructive.

I found a strength in poststructuralist femininism which provided me 
with some sense of satisfaction, despite the struggles I have just 
outlined. Peeling away the layers of ‘flexibility’ in workplaces to 
reveal the contradictions and the power relations (i.e. the rigidities) 
won’t necessarily bring about a process of change for workers with 
family responsibilities or transform social institutions. Nevertheless, 
in arguing that ‘flexibility’ cannot be differentiated from its 
opposite term, ‘rigidity’, and in highlighting how the elevation of 
‘flexibility’ is an act of repression of the alternative which is 
‘rigidity’, I would hope that this study did add a further perspective 
on the knowledge necessary to inform policy and practice regarding 
workers with family responsibilities. For this researcher, there was 
considerable satisfaction in the opportunity to examine the gaps, 
silences, conflicts and contradictions in the understanding of 
flexibility, along with their effects on workers with family 
responsibilities which (to use ‘postmodern speak’), may provide a 
‘space’ for much needed change. The use of deconstruction in analysing 
interview text provided an important contribution to this process. 
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